



How South Korea Can Contribute to the Defense of Taiwan

Oriana Skylar Mastro & Sungmin Cho

To cite this article: Oriana Skylar Mastro & Sungmin Cho (2022) How South Korea Can Contribute to the Defense of Taiwan, *The Washington Quarterly*, 45:3, 109-129, DOI: [10.1080/0163660X.2022.2126586](https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2022.2126586)

To link to this article: <https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2022.2126586>



Published online: 24 Oct 2022.



Submit your article to this journal [↗](#)



View related articles [↗](#)



View Crossmark data [↗](#)

How South Korea Can Contribute to the Defense of Taiwan

It is rare that American strategists, scholars and government officials generally agree, but the centrality of alliances to US power is one such area. The US alliance network is considered by most to be “one of the most enduring and successful elements of US foreign policy since World War II.”¹ The institutionalization of close defense relationships not only helps the United States project power globally, they also facilitate strong trade relations and the promotion of shared values in international institutions, which are the US’ comparative advantage vis-à-vis China. Unsurprisingly then, the United States has emphasized strengthening its alliance relationships to counter nefarious Chinese activities, deter Chinese aggression, and outcompete China’s attempts to revise the US-led world order. In his major speech on US policy toward China, Secretary of State Anthony Blinken summed up the Biden administration’s strategy in three words: “invest, align, compete.” Among these three verbs, “align” strongly underscores the US’ desire to closely coordinate efforts vis-à-vis China with its allies and partners.²

This priority notwithstanding, the role of South Korea is often of secondary consideration, if not completely left out, when it comes to formulating the specifics of countering Chinese aggression. South Korea is often mentioned in

Oriana Skylar Mastro is a Center Fellow at Stanford University’s Freeman Spogli Institute for International Studies and a Non-Resident Senior Fellow at the American Enterprise Institute. She can be reached at omastro@stanford.edu or followed on Twitter @osmastrom. Sungmin Cho is a professor at the Daniel K. Inouye Asia-Pacific Center for Security Studies, an academic institute of the US Department of Defense. The views expressed in this article are his own. He can be reached at sungmin80@gmail.com or followed on Twitter @sungminchohi.

© 2022 The Elliott School of International Affairs
The Washington Quarterly • 45:3 pp. 109–129
<https://doi.org/10.1080/0163660X.2022.2126586>

broad reference to the importance of US allies in the Indo-Pacific, or in formulations of strategic approaches to North Korea, but otherwise makes infrequent appearances in other regional operational discussions. The 2021 Department of Defense report to Congress on Chinese military developments, for example, mentions in a series of sections the security risks that China may pose to Australia, Japan and India—referencing Japan over twenty times and India over sixty—yet it references South Korea only once, in the context of a specific Chinese attempt at economic coercion.³ Discussions about a potential Taiwan contingency specifically tend to highlight the importance of US-Japan coordination, citing the critical importance of US bases in Japan, or the need for enhanced US-Australian defense cooperation in the form of AUKUS.⁴ Policy discussions, however, focus less on the role that Seoul may play, even though South Korea is geographically closer to mainland China and almost as close to Taiwan as Japan and hosts fifteen US military bases and about 28,500 US personnel.

For its part, compared with Tokyo or Canberra, Seoul remains relatively ambiguous about whether it is willing to support US efforts to push back against China’s malign influences.⁵ That ambiguity stems from structural constraints that are particularly severe for South Korea: it relies heavily on China for economic growth and dealing with its number one security threat, North Korea. For South Korea, if it too clearly bets on the US and loses, the stakes could be nothing short of existential. For these reasons, whether conservative or progressive, the South Korean government has tried to maintain a friendly relationship with China.⁶ President Park Geun-hye (2013-17), for example, was the only US-allied leader to attend the 2015 military parade in Beijing commemorating the seventieth anniversary of the end of World War II, standing alongside Presidents Xi Jinping and Vladimir Putin.⁷ However, over the course of the last seven years or so, China’s norm-violating behavior, coupled with intensifying US-China competition, has made it increasingly difficult for South Korea to remain on the sidelines.

President Yoon appears committed to work more closely with Washington

Domestic politics also creates an opening for a more proactive approach. Inaugurated on May 10 this year, the new South Korean President, Yoon Suk-yeol, announced that his government would pursue a policy of “strategic clarity” in contrast to the previous Moon Jae-in government’s “strategic ambiguity.” In other words, President Yoon pledged to reinforce the US-South Korea alliance while

taking a “principled” approach toward China.⁸ Indeed, during the first summit between the US and South Korea in May 2022, President Yoon reaffirmed that peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait is “an essential element in security

and prosperity in the Indo-Pacific region.”⁹ South Korea’s conservative media interpreted the statement as evidence of the new government’s commitment to work more closely with Washington to push back against China’s growing influence in the region, including in the Taiwan Strait.¹⁰

In this article, we analyze South Korea’s potential role in this era of strategic competition through the lens of war over Taiwan. This is not to suggest that it is the most likely scenario that will test South Korea’s role in the region; the US-Republic of Korea (ROK) alliance is primarily designed to deter and defeat North Korea, and rightfully so. In a war on the Korean peninsula, the Chinese military is likely to be involved extensively, though more to advance Beijing’s own interest in regional hegemony than to protect the Kim regime.¹¹ But given the existential nature of this scenario for South Korea, its policy options are less debated; South Korea will protect itself from North Korea, even if it means engaging with Chinese forces.

What South Korea can and should do in a Taiwan scenario is much less clear-cut. US-China competition is currently fiercest over this issue—it is the most likely potential cause of a great-power war between the two sides. Preventing this outcome through enhanced deterrence depends on the policies of US allies like South Korea. What can South Korea do to support US-led efforts to compete with China, and what are the major hurdles in attaining deeper bilateral cooperation to deter China’s potential aggression against Taiwan?

To answer this question, we build upon traditional concepts of balancing to create a more granular, operationally relevant set of strategies for South Korea. We argue that while it is politically infeasible for South Korea to fight side-by-side with US forces against China in a Taiwan scenario or to attempt to build its military sufficiently to deter the People’s Republic of China (PRC) from aggression against Taipei, these classic external and internal balancing strategies are not South Korea’s only options. First, by taking up more responsibilities and resources to deter North Korea’s aggression during a Taiwan contingency, South Korea can support the strategic flexibility of US Forces Korea (USFK) to defend Taiwan if needed. Second, South Korea can provide rear-area support for US forces involved in Taiwan contingency. Third, South Korea can expand economic cooperation with Taiwan in an effort to cope with China’s coercive economic statecraft together, along with the United States and other allies.

The article proceeds as follows. First, we provide background on South Korea’s approach to the Taiwan issue to date. Second, we evaluate South Korea’s strategic importance and what it can theoretically bring to the table. We then explore how China and North Korea may respond to increased South Korean cooperation with the US, along with the potential obstacles this cooperation could create. Lastly, we recommend ways to leverage the US–South Korean alliance to enhance deterrence against China with respect to Taiwan.

South Korea's Taiwan Policy

South Korea's relationship with Taiwan traces back to the 1930s when Chiang Kai-shek lauded the Korean people's resistance against Japan's colonial rule. Chiang later supported the Provisional Government of the Republic of Korea until Korea was liberated in August 1945, for which the Korean people were appreciative.¹² The Korean War further deepened bilateral ties. Taiwan, then representing China as a permanent member of the UN Security Council, voted for the use of military measures to repel North Korea's invasion.¹³ Taiwanese agents were also involved in interrogating Chinese prisoners of war.¹⁴ The war also prompted the US decision to defend Taiwan from Mao's plan to invade the island. As soon as the war broke out, US President Harry Truman swiftly dispatched the US Seventh Fleet to the Taiwan Strait. The US and Taiwan, or the Republic of China as it was then officially recognized, signed a mutual defense pact in 1954, a year after the end of the Korean War. In this context, some scholars even argue that the Korean War "saved" Taiwan from Mao's invasion.¹⁵

Although South Korea and Taiwan maintained a united front against the Communist bloc in Asia during the Cold War, their bilateral ties ended abruptly when South Korea normalized diplomatic relations with the PRC in 1992.¹⁶ Since then, the South Korea–Taiwan relationship has recovered at the societal level: Taiwanese people have been attracted to South Korea's pop culture, and Taiwan has become the top tourist destination for South Koreans.¹⁷ But when it comes to political issues regarding Taiwan, Seoul has tried to remain aloof.¹⁸

In 2005, the "Taiwan issue" became the subject of national debate in South Korea. Controversy developed because of then-Secretary of Defense Donald Rumsfeld's new US Security Strategy, as the strategy concretely called for USFK's adoption of "strategic flexibility," which implied less stability in military support for South Korea. As the demand for military commitment surged in the Middle East, the Bush administration applied the idea of "strategic flexibility" to USFK, meaning that the United States could rapidly move selected US military assets off the Korean Peninsula to wherever these forces were needed. At the time, South Koreans were worried that strategic flexibility would be employed in another direction: to justify USFK's involvement in a conflict in the Taiwan Strait, which would weaken the US commitment to the Korean Peninsula and thus weaken deterrence against North Korea, along with engendering a situation that could entrap South Korea in a war between the US and China. President Roh Moo-hyun (2003-08) publicly opposed the possibility of USFK's deployment outside the Korean Peninsula against South Korea's will.¹⁹ In January 2006, the two governments managed to agree on the "strategic flexibility" of USFK, under the condition that Seoul would be closely "consulted"

should Washington intend to deploy USFK units away from the Korean Peninsula.²⁰

Taiwan again became the subject of US–South Korea alliance discussion in May 2021, when Presidents Biden and Moon included “the importance of preserving peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait” in their joint summit statement.²¹ It was the first time that the Taiwan issue was ever included in a joint statement. Well aware of China’s sensitivity to the Taiwan issue, South Korean diplomats quickly backtracked, stating that “we are fully aware of the unique relations between China and Taiwan” and that “our government’s stance has not changed.”²² Afterward, however, South Korean policymakers continued to emphasize the importance of the Taiwan issue. A joint statement issued in December 2021 by US Defense Secretary Lloyd Austin and his South Korean counterpart, Suh Wook, reaffirmed “the importance of preserving peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait.”²³ During a February 2022 trilateral ministerial meeting, US secretary of State Antony Blinken, Japanese Foreign Minister Yoshimasa Hayashi, and South Korean Foreign Minister Chung Eui-yong also emphasized the same point.²⁴

May 2021 was the first time the Taiwan issue was ever included in a joint US-ROK statement

Although the new South Korean government is now more willing to talk about Taiwan issues, it has yet to say anything specific about South Korea’s role in maintaining peace and stability in the Taiwan Strait. Increasing tensions across the Taiwan Strait have not registered as a security concern for the South Korean people in general—Taiwan was not mentioned at all as a subject of debate during the 2022 presidential campaign. Some mainstream media editorials and South Korean experts mentioned the importance of Taiwan for the security of South Korea, but those commentaries merely pointed out the urgency of the issue without offering concrete proposals for South Korea’s potential role or strategy in a Taiwan contingency.²⁵

In sum, there is still much uncertainty about what Seoul would be willing to do in a Taiwan contingency, how China or North Korea would react, and what South Korea’s policy should be vis-à-vis Taiwan. The next section attempts to address these issues by formulating a new way of thinking about threat management.

Potential Deterrence Contribution in the Taiwan Strait

International relations theory cleanly separates balancing behavior—the strategies states pursue to protect themselves against countries of increasing power

or threat—into two categories: internal and external. Internal balancing refers to efforts a country makes to strengthen its capability to resist, and usually entails building up its military. External balancing entails reaching out to other countries to form alliances, in hopes that the aggregation of military capabilities would be sufficient to deter aggression, or at least to successfully defend against it if necessary. In practice, however, these categories are not mutually exclusive and do not capture all the different ways countries implement and shift between these approaches.

Instead, we posit that it is more useful to think of two types of actions aligned states can take—either unilaterally or bilaterally—that change the strategic dynamics in various contingencies. First, the two sides can take actions that increase the material capabilities of the two to fight together, such as using the same equipment and weapons platforms, establishing liaisons and embeds, conducting training designed to strengthen interoperability, engaging in joint contingency planning, and establishing joint command structures. Second, they can increase each other's independent, material war-fighting capabilities through activities such as arms sales, training, and base access, or they can take actions that free up a state's resources to counter the threat. This is not to discount multilateral security coalitions, which are the best bet at deterring and defeating China on Taiwan. But given the nature of the US hub-and-spokes alliance system in the Indo-Pacific, such a multilateral coalition would still essentially be the accumulation of unilateral and bilateral strategic decisions.

It is noteworthy that the combined operations of the US-South Korea militaries are primarily designed to deter North Korea's aggression without consideration of contingency elsewhere. For example, Operations War Plan (OPLAN) 5027 has been co-developed by the United States and South Korea to deal with a North Korean invasion.²⁶ The plan assumes a North Korean attack and then lays out how USFK and South Korean forces would initially defend against the attacks and then counter-attack and advance into North Korean territory once additional US forces arrived to support.²⁷ The locations of defense assets, the agenda of the annual combined military exercises, and the structure of the Combined Forces Command (CFC) have all been designed with this North Korea-centric plan in mind. In other words, unless policy changes are made, the CFC will not be prepared to engage in combined military operations in any other contingencies, including Taiwan.

While the first mechanism of fighting together may be operationally infeasible for South Korea, the second mechanism stated above holds great promise for Seoul in enhancing the US' ability to fight China in the Taiwan Strait. First, South Korea could prepare to support the "strategic flexibility" of USFK so that the US could use its forces in Korea in responding to a Taiwan contingency. Deployment of US troops based in South Korea is not without precedent; indeed,

in 2004, 3600 USFK soldiers were moved from their South Korean deployment to Iraq, despite previously being considered “untouchable by the Pentagon for deployment to other trouble spots.”²⁸ Then in 2008, USFK Apache units were withdrawn to the States so that they could prepare for deployment to Iraq.²⁹ South Korea’s declaration of support for USFK’s strategic flexibility would quickly remove political obstacles for the deployment of select USFK units to the Taiwan Strait.³⁰ This could enhance US deterrence given the assets the United States has at its disposal on the peninsula, which comprise more than just 28,500 troops—it operates about 90 combat planes, 40 attack helicopters, 130 armored vehicles, about 40 multiple rocket launchers, and 60 Patriot missile launchers, according to South Korea’s December 2020 Defense White Paper.³¹ The US also has significant infrastructure in South Korea—including two air bases, one naval base, and twelve ground bases—that could contribute to a Taiwan contingency.³² USFK’s Camp Humphreys, located near Pyeongtaek City, is the largest overseas American military base.³³

Seoul could enhance the US ability to fight China in the Taiwan Strait in at least 3 ways

Second, South Korea could provide logistical support. Some munitions—particularly precision-guided munitions like cruise missiles, stingers, and javelins—are in limited supply because they are expensive and take longer to build.³⁴ If the US could count on South Korea for supplies of these weapons, it would reduce the US’ logistics burden.³⁵ South Korea has also invested heavily in its own unmanned aerial vehicles and unmanned surface vessels that could augment US reconnaissance capabilities.³⁶ South Korea also uses US equipment, such as F-16s and F-35s. South Korean troops are trained on their maintenance and thus could provide that support to US forces.³⁷ South Korea could also use some of its defensive assets, like Aegis and unmanned vehicles in the air and sea, to enhance coverage for US combat operations.³⁸ South Korea’s support would complicate China’s military strategy, as it is difficult to calculate balance of power changes with the number of states involved.³⁹

Third, South Korea could use its own forces to fight to defend Taiwan separately (not jointly for the reasons mentioned above, but still alongside US forces). With the second-largest reserve force and paramilitary force as well as eighth-largest active-duty force in the world, the South Korean military is twenty times larger than Japan’s.⁴⁰ South Korea also ranks tenth in military spending, contributing twice as much to its defense as Israel.⁴¹ And while South Korean bases are no better protected against the Chinese military than those in Japan, expanding operations against China from South Korea’s eight major air bases, in addition to the US bases in Osan and Kunsan, would at the very least

create a targeting challenge for China.⁴² Moreover, while China has the military capabilities to attack these bases, the risk of South Korea joining the conflict and siding with the US could instill some caution in Beijing.

Obstacles to South Korea's Collaboration

While South Korea has many options for supporting US efforts to defend Taiwan, how China and North Korea respond will determine the best course of action. China, for its part, is unlikely to sit idly by if South Korea becomes involved in Taiwan contingency planning.⁴³ South Korea is within operational strike distance of China, and China views the country as the weakest link in the US alliance system, hence an easier target to influence.⁴⁴ An editorial in *The Global Times*, a state-affiliated media outlet in China, explicitly warned that “South Korea’s joining the US-led ‘anti-China camp’ ... will only damage South Korea’s vital interests and destroy its economic outlook.”⁴⁵ After the May ’22 US-South Korea summit this year, another *Global Times* editorial wrote that “[the Yoon administration] must be fully aware that China has many means to counteract South Korea ... If South Korea makes trouble over the Taiwan question, it will be [Seoul] which will ultimately pay the price.”⁴⁶

Therefore, South Korean involvement, however minimal, could come with some costs in a war across the Taiwan Strait. First, South Korea must worry about a Chinese attack on South Korean soil.⁴⁷ Even if China’s military attacks are limited to US bases, South Korea would be legally obligated to respond in conjunction with USFK based on the mutual defense treaty.⁴⁸ Moreover, some 9,000 South Korean citizens work on US bases, suggesting that South Korean casualties would be impossible to avoid.⁴⁹ And China may not limit its attacks to US forces alone; South Korean bases or even cities could be targeted by China’s missile attacks.⁵⁰ In addition, China’s large numbers of battleships and submarines could quickly dominate the oceans surrounding the Korean Peninsula, blocking or even destroying South Korea’s naval ships if Seoul tried to deploy them to the Taiwan Strait.⁵¹ The South Korean navy has already been threatened by an increase in Chinese naval ships crossing the median line of the overlapped Exclusive Economic Zone (EEZ) areas in the Yellow Sea.⁵² Such aggressive Chinese threats could pressure South Korea to suspend any involvement in a Taiwan contingency.

While it is possible that China, hoping to avoid a world war, would not target South Korea militarily, economic punishment for supporting the US is all but guaranteed. Among the US allies in Asia, South Korea remains one of the most vulnerable to China’s economic retaliation; China accounts for approximately 25 percent of South Korea’s total volume of trade. While this isn’t the

highest ratio among US allies (China accounted for 35 percent of Australia's trade volume in 2019), South Korea is much more reliant on trade for its economic wellbeing.⁵³ South Korea's trade-to-GDP ratio has been 75 percent for the last five years (while Australia's has been 44 percent), implying a heavy dependence on imports for economic health and growth.⁵⁴

South Korea's supply chain, like much of the world, also heavily relies on imports from China for raw materials. According to South Korea's Trade Association, 94.7 percent of South Korea's tungsten oxide (a key material for semiconductor manufacturing), 83.5 percent of its lithium hydroxide (important for rechargeable batteries), and 100 percent of its magnesium (for vehicle light panels) were imported from China in 2021.⁵⁵ These statistics imply that China can significantly slow down or even halt South Korean industry by restricting its exports of these key materials. South Korean people still vividly remember China's economic retaliation for the US deployment of THAAD (Terminal High Altitude Area Defense) equipment to South Korea in 2017 in response to North Korea's growing missile threats.⁵⁶ Claiming that the measure undermined China's security, Beijing suspended Chinese group tours to South Korea and obliterated the Chinese business of South Korean companies, including the cosmetic and entertainment industries.⁵⁷ If China could retaliate over South Korea's shoring up of its self-defense interests, there is no doubt that China would take much harsher measures against South Korea for its perceived "interference in the internal affairs of China."

In addition, South Korean strategists must consider North Korea's potential response to a greater South Korean role in defending Taiwan.⁵⁸ North Korea could opportunistically scale up its military provocations, creating an even more dangerous environment for South Korea. During the Eighth Congress of the Workers' Party of Korea in January 2021, Kim Jong-un specifically announced that North Korea would continue to develop intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBMs), submarine-launched ballistic missiles, "super-large hydrogen bombs," and miniature nuclear weapons.⁵⁹ With its latest test of a hypersonic glide vehicle in January 2022 and ICBM test in March, North Korea successfully proved its ability to implement what it says it will do.⁶⁰

A crisis in the Taiwan Strait could provide a strategic opportunity for North Korea to strengthen its ties with China. North Korea knows that Beijing does not always endorse its military provocations; when Pyongyang conducted long-range missile and nuclear tests in 2017, Beijing openly condemned North Korea and joined international sanctions.⁶¹ North Korea could win more of

South Korea remains one of the US allies most vulnerable to China's economic retaliation

China's support by proving its strategic value as a distraction for US resources and attention away from the Taiwan Strait.⁶²

Beijing has traditionally opposed North Korea's nuclear tests at the strategic level, for fear that South Korea and Japan will pursue nuclear weapons in turn.⁶³ However, Beijing appears to have a greater level of tolerance for North Korea's military provocations at the operational level. Indeed, China's UN envoy said on June 9, 2022 that Beijing does not want to see North Korea's new nuclear test go forward, even while vetoing a US-led bid to impose new UN sanctions on Pyongyang over ballistic missile tests.⁶⁴ Seoul has legitimate reasons to worry about Pyongyang being emboldened with confidence that Beijing will not oppose its military provocations, whether such a belief on North Korea's part is right or not.

Another potential downside for South Korea of joining a US-led coalition to defend Taiwan is the prospect of encouraging a stronger coalition to form between China and Russia. Beijing and Moscow both have an interest in the future of the Korean peninsula, and thus have visibly increased joint activities surrounding the Korean Peninsula in recent years. Indeed, China and Russia conducted their first long-range joint air patrol in July 2019 in the vicinity of the Peninsula.⁶⁵ In November 2021, China and Russia entered South Korea's air defense identification zone (KADIZ) without prior notice, and they did so again just hours before North Korea test-fired an ICBM on March 24, 2022.⁶⁶ Given Russia's interests in the Korean peninsula, it is possible that the inclusion of South Korea in a US-led defense of Taiwan could push Moscow to support China's efforts to take the island. Indeed, an analysis of joint statements, arms collaboration, exercises and operations show that China and Russia are aligning primarily to challenge US hegemony in Asia.⁶⁷

The war in Ukraine has served to deepen security vulnerabilities, but there is debate about what it means for US-China competition from a South Korean perspective. On one hand, the fate of Ukraine convinces many South Koreans that their country should not take the US-South Korea alliance for granted and instead should make extra efforts to reinforce it.⁶⁸ On the other hand, some analysts give great weight to Ukraine's bid to join the North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO) and the negative effects it had on Putin's threat perception of the West. They argue that South Korea should be careful not to threaten China's security in an analogous way by moving too fast and close to the United States.⁶⁹

In short, South Korea's readiness to support Taiwan in contingency may contribute to integrated deterrence against China, but it could also trigger China's retaliation, bigger security challenges from North Korea, and increased Russian support of China's activities in the region. This observation calls for South Korea to develop an optimal strategy that strikes the right balance between its

needs to contribute to the stability of the Taiwan Strait and avoid exacerbating existing security concerns.

South Korea's Balancing Act

While there are many obstacles that discourage Seoul from enhancing cooperation with the US against Chinese aggression, there are also good reasons for Seoul to want to increase deterrence against China. For example, if Seoul were to take a tougher stance against Beijing, China's fears about horizontal escalation and loss of effective control might cause Beijing to attempt to suppress DPRK provocations. Moscow and Beijing have become closer partners in spite of Seoul's relative neutrality on Taiwan; it is possible that a broader mandate for the US-ROK alliance and new areas of military cooperation are exactly what is needed to discourage its two autocratic neighbors from teaming up against Seoul. And, most importantly, the economic effects of a war between China and the US would be disastrous for South Korea and much of the rest of the globalized world, regardless of whether it chooses to become involved in the conflict. This creates some incentives to enhance deterrence against China to avoid a conflict altogether.

We argue, therefore, that South Korea's optimal strategy to navigate the US-China rivalry should meet two conditions. First, it should contribute to the vision of a free and open Indo-Pacific, including deterring Chinese aggression against Taiwan. Putting aside South Korea's expected role as a treaty ally of the United States, South Korea sees its economic wellbeing and security as dependent on the continued existence of the US-led liberal international order.⁷⁰ Second, the optimal strategy should be able to make China hesitate to immediately take punitive actions against South Korea, even with an awareness of South Korea's intent to work more closely with the US.

Given the obstacles examined in the previous section, the US must be realistic in its expectations. The risk of being drawn into a military conflict with China, along with the attending costs, means that South Korea is unlikely to directly participate in high-intensity combat operations against China. It is unrealistic for South Korea to directly deploy air fighters or naval warships to the Taiwan Strait in a crisis. However, that reticence does not mean that South Korea cannot have a significant role in deterrence and defense against China.

The most politically feasible option is for South Korea and the United States to prepare for South Korea to provide rear-area support to the United States like

Seoul's optimal strategy to navigate the US-China rivalry should meet 2 conditions

intelligence gathering, ammunition supplies, or noncombatant evacuation. In peacetime, South Korea can also deepen its connections with Taiwan, especially those concerning semiconductor technology, and they can work together to promote human rights and democracy based on their shared experiences of democratic transition.⁷¹ China may perceive such policies to be directed against it, but at the same time they are ambiguous enough to not justify immediate and severe retaliation.

To mitigate the risks associated with deeper cooperation, South Korea and the US need to discuss how to protect USFK and South Korean bases from China's missile attacks.⁷² As former commander of USFK General Abrams argues, growing concerns about the Taiwan contingency suggest that Washington and Seoul need to consider developing new operational war plans (OPLANs) that account for military aggression by Beijing, in addition to threats from North Korea remaining a primary focus.⁷³ If there is hesitancy in Seoul to take this step, at the very least the two sides should discuss, plan, and coordinate defense measures against potential scenarios of Chinese military coercion or attacks against South Korea. One area where this is becoming more necessary is in the context of China's growing naval activities in the Yellow Sea, an area of great concern for Seoul.⁷⁴ Another option would be to engage in the joint production of equipment and weapons, which can be produced with minimal political risk in peacetime and would provide an additional logistics and equipment node in wartime.

One thing South Korea can do to free up US resources to focus on China in a contingency scenario is to play a greater role in deterring North Korean aggression and provocation. For there to be any hope of this possibility, the two countries need to complete the process of transferring wartime OPCON—"the authority to perform those functions of command over subordinate forces involving organizing and employing commands and forces, assigning tasks, designating objectives, and giving authoritative direction necessary to accomplish the mission"—to South Korea.⁷⁵ While the US-ROK alliance's priority is firmly set on deterring North Korea's aggression, the burden sharing needs a fresh new approach to reflect the changing reality of the possible linkage between a Taiwan contingency and a crisis on the Korean Peninsula.⁷⁶ As noted above, during a Taiwan contingency North Korea could opportunistically scale up military adventurism to advance its agenda as well as to enhance China-North Korea ties. North Korea's involvement would quickly create two frontlines for the US-ROK alliance. OPCON transfer implies that South Korea must be ready to play a larger role in safeguarding itself from North Korea's aggression, even when some of USFK's assets have to be deployed outside the peninsula in a contingency elsewhere. OPCON transfer has been already underway for several years, and the possibility of a

contingency in the Taiwan Strait just adds another reason to expedite the process.⁷⁷

China's ability to retaliate against Seoul economically also calls for a rethinking of the scope and contour of the alliance. In this regard, the Biden administration launched the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework (IPEF) and emphasized a "digitally connected, clean and fair economy," and "resilient supply chains" as a way to cope with China's economic coercion throughout the region.⁷⁸ But such a general framework is not enough to reassure US allies; instead, specific plans for "collective resilience" against China's economic statecraft should be devised.⁷⁹ For example, the countries which join any US coalition against China could issue a group statement condemning China's behavior if a member state is targeted by China's economic punishment. Alternatively, each country could identify one product that they trade with China and temporarily suspend or reduce its volume.⁸⁰ Such actions would have a huge impact on the Chinese economy if taken together at the same time. The United States can provide leadership to overcome collective-action problems by coordinating efforts among the coalition's countries, including South Korea.

Specific plans for "collective resilience" against China's economic statecraft should be devised

South Korea could contribute toward other forms of collective punishment as well. The war in Ukraine has highlighted the power of economic forms of punishment and coercion, as US European allies came together to place severe enough sanctions on Russia to reverse Moscow's past fifteen years of economic gains.⁸¹ Here, South Korea has significant leverage over China as one of the leading producers of advanced semiconductors in the world. In 2020, according to the Korea International Trade Association, 46.9 percent of China's imports of semiconductors came from South Korea, compared to 28 percent from Taiwan.⁸² Chinese strategists recognize this vulnerability and are calling on the central government to reduce Chinese dependencies.⁸³ But it is hard to diversify; the South Korean semiconductor industry holds 18.4 percent of the global market share, second only to the US.⁸⁴ If compelled by China's economic retaliation, South Korea may respond with its own economic measures by gradually reducing the export of some key parts and materials to China, including semiconductors.⁸⁵

South Korea's diplomacy also matters. While Chinese commentators openly refer to South Korea as the "weakest link" in the US security alliance in Asia, China is still concerned Seoul may move closer to Washington.⁸⁶ Because the South Korean government itself has been extraordinarily careful not to antagonize China, Beijing views Seoul as an important example for other regional states that are on the

fence.⁸⁷ The war in Ukraine likely encourages Chinese leaders to take even more seriously the importance of managing the international community's response to a Taiwan contingency. Suddenly faced with the need to defend freedom and democracy in Ukraine, the United States and its allies quickly united against Moscow. Many things that seemed unthinkable before—Sweden joining NATO or Germany increasing defense spending, for example—suddenly became reality. In this context, Seoul's diplomatic support of US-led efforts to defend Taiwan can still be effective in making Beijing take seriously the international community's potential united response against any attempt to invade Taiwan.

Lastly, analyzing South Korea's optimal strategy suggests that US allies in East Asia need not all pursue hard traditional military balancing against China. To be sure, the United States needs to gather its allies' support to balance China's growing influence in the region. Even so, each ally can pursue a different mixture of various policies designed to complicate China's calculus. The United States and its allies can examine the plausibility of this approach and develop concrete policies accordingly. In other words, the US and its allies can benefit from a division of labor across different flashpoints, so that they can distribute the risk of China's retaliation while maximizing the cost-effectiveness of their balancing behaviors.⁸⁸

In sum, there are politically feasible options for South Korea to greatly contribute to US integrated deterrence in Taiwan Strait. Seoul can strengthen its own deterrence and defense against North Korea, which would help to free up US assets to defend Taiwan if necessary, even as the country's peacetime posture remains focused on North Korea. South Korea's transfer of operational control (OPCON) would facilitate the strategic flexibility of US Forces Korea (USFK) by allowing the ROK to take on a greater role in its own defense. In a Taiwan contingency, South Korea can also serve as a strategic rear, providing logistics support, equipment, and base access to US forces. South Korea can also deepen its bilateral ties with Taiwan, especially in the areas of technology and democracy promotion. The US-South Korea alliance, along with Taiwan and Japan, can lead the regional efforts to collectively respond to China's potential economic coercion. Given the heightened urgency over tensions in the Taiwan Strait, Washington and Seoul should pursue these options immediately to maintain peace and stability in the region before it is too late.

Notes

1. Lindsey W. Ford and James Goldgeier, "Retooling America's Alliances to Manage the China Challenge," Brookings Institution, January 25, 2021, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/retooling-americas-alliances-to-manage-the-china-challenge/>.

2. Antony Blinken, “The Administration’s Approach to the People’s Republic of China,” U.S. Department of State, May 26, 2022, <https://www.state.gov/the-administrations-approach-to-the-peoples-republic-of-china/>.
3. “Annual Report to Congress: Military and Security Developments Involving the People’s Republic of China,” Office of the Secretary of Defense, November 3, 2021, <https://media.defense.gov/2021/Nov/03/2002885874/-1/-1/0/2021-CMPR-FINAL.PDF>.
4. David Sacks, “The United States and Japan Should Prepare for Chinese Aggression Against Taiwan,” Council on Foreign Relations, January 18, 2022, <https://www.cfr.org/blog/united-states-and-japan-should-prepare-chinese-aggression-against-taiwan>; Robert D. Blackwill and Philip Zelikow, “Can the United States Prevent a War Over Taiwan?” *War on the Rocks*, March 1, 2021, <https://warontherocks.com/2021/03/can-the-united-states-prevent-a-war-over-taiwan/>; “Indo-Pacific Strategy of the United States,” The White House, February 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/wp-content/uploads/2022/02/U.S.-Indo-Pacific-Strategy.pdf>.
5. Lindsey W. Ford and James Goldgeier, “Retooling America’s Alliances to Manage the China Challenge,” Brookings Institution, January 25, 2021, <https://www.brookings.edu/research/retooling-americas-alliances-to-manage-the-china-challenge/>.
6. Kim, Ellen, and Victor Cha, “Between a Rock and a Hard Place: South Korea’s Strategic Dilemmas with China and the United States,” *Asia Policy* 21 (2016): 101-121, doi:10.1353/asp.2016.0016.
7. Robert E. Kelly, “Why Park Geun Hye Attended China’s World War Two Military Parade,” Lowy Institute, September 7, 2015, <https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpretor/why-park-geun-hye-attended-chinas-world-war-two-military-parade>.
8. Yoon Suk-yeol, “South Korea Needs to Step Up,” *Foreign Affairs*, February 8, 2022, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/south-korea/2022-02-08/south-korea-needs-step>.
9. “United States-Republic of Korea Leaders’ Joint Statement,” The White House, May 21, 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/21/united-states-republic-of-korea-leaders-joint-statement/>.
10. 이장훈 [Jang-hun Lee], “韓, 美 반중 포위망 구축 동참의 함의 [Implications of South Korea’s joining US-led efforts to encircle China],” *주간동아* [Weekly Dong-A], May 29, 2022, <https://weekly.donga.com/Main/3/all/11/3409996/1>.
11. Oriana Skylar Mastro, “Conflict and Chaos on the Korean Peninsula: Can China’s Military Help Secure North Korea’s Nuclear Weapons?” *International Security* 43, 2 (2018): 84-116, <https://direct.mit.edu/isec/article-abstract/43/2/84/12205/Conflict-and-Chaos-on-the-Korean-Peninsula-Can?redirectedFrom=fulltext>.
12. “[Foreigners Who Loved Korea] Chiang Kai-shek, a monumental Chinese leader who advocated Korean independence,” *Korea Herald*, August 10, 2015, <http://www.koreaherald.com/view.php?ud=20150810000950>.
13. “History of the Korean War,” United Nations Command, <https://www.unc.mil/History/1950-1953-Korean-War-Active-Conflict/>.
14. Young-sil Park, “Efforts by the Republic of China Government to Convert Chinese Communist Prisoners of War during the Korean War,” *Korea Journal* 60, no. 2 (June 2020): 75-97.
15. Ian Easton, “The Korean War Saved Taiwan From The Clutches Of Chairman Mao,” *National Interest*, April 10, 2020, <https://nationalinterest.org/blog/buzz/korean-war-saved-taiwan-clutches-chairman-mao-142852>.

16. 최창근 [Chang-geun Choi], “한국-대만 단교 25주년 ... 한국은 배신자 [25 years since the end of diplomatic relationship ... South Korea is a betrayer],” *신동아* [Shin Dong-A], August 13, 2017, <https://shindonga.donga.com/3/all/13/1023905/1>.
17. Sung-Deuk Hahm and Sooho Song, “The Impact of the Korean Wave on South Korea–Taiwan Relations: The Importance of Soft Power,” *Asian Survey* 61, no. 2 (March/April 2021): 217–240, <https://doi.org/10.1525/as.2021.61.2.217>; Ji-hye Jun, “Taiwan emerges as most popular destination,” *Korea Times*, October 9, 2020, https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/culture/2021/11/141_297150.html.
18. 이상민 [Sangmin Lee], “中, 한국에 對대만 군사교류 중단 압력 [China, pressuring South Korea to suspend military educational exchange with Taiwan],” *Yonhap News*, May 4, 2011, <https://www.yna.co.kr/view/AKR20110504222200103>.
19. Jung-han Kim, “Roh Rejects Idea of Deployment of USFK Against Korea’s Will,” *Dong-A Ilbo*, March 8, 2005, <https://www.donga.com/en/article/all/20050308/240151/1>.
20. “S.Korea to Push for Talks on Strategic Flexibility of USFK,” *KBS World*, February 3, 2005, http://world.kbs.co.kr/service/news_view.htm?lang=e&Seq_Code=22862.
21. “U.S.-ROK Leaders’ Joint Statement,” The White House, May 21, 2021, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2021/05/21/u-s-rok-leaders-joint-statement/>.
22. “S. Korea has refrained from comments on China’s internal affairs: FM,” *Yonhap News*, May 25, 2021, <https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20210525005500325>.
23. Phil Stewart and Hyonhee Kim, “U.S., S. Korea eye broader Asia role while sprucing up N. Korea plans,” *Reuters*, December 2, 2021, <https://www.reuters.com/world/china/us-maintain-troop-level-south-korea-minister-2021-12-02/>.
24. Ralph Jennings, “US Looking to Japan, South Korea Allies to Assist in Resisting China’s Expansion,” *VOA News*, February 15, 2022, <https://www.voanews.com/a/us-looking-to-japan-south-korea-allies-to-assist-in-resisting-china-s-expansion-/6442807.html>.
25. 윤영관 [Yong-kwan Yoon], “대만에서의 미-중 충돌과 한국의 위기 [US-China conflict in Taiwan Strait and South Korea’s crisis],” *중앙일보* [Joong-ang Daily], October 23, 2021, <https://www.joongang.co.kr/article/25017415#home>; 이미숙 [Mi-sook Lee], “대만이 무너지면 한국도 위태롭다 [South Korea will be in danger if Taiwan collapses],” *문화일보* [Munhwa Ilbo], June 6, 2021, <http://www.munhwa.com/news/view.html?no=2021060201033011000002>.
26. Thomas Ricks, “Why ‘5027’ is a number you should know: how war in Korea might unfold,” *Foreign Policy*, May 1, 2017, <https://foreignpolicy.com/2017/05/01/why-5027-is-a-number-you-should-know-how-war-in-korea-might-unfold/>.
27. “한미 전시작전 계획 5015 vs 5027 무엇이 달라졌나? [US-ROK Operational War Plan 5015 VS 5027, What has changed?],” *YTN*, October 7, 2015, https://www.ytn.co.kr/_ln/0101_201510071754162285.
28. Esther Schrader and Barbara Demick, “Troops in S. Korea to Go to Iraq,” *Los Angeles Times*, May 18, 2004, <https://www.latimes.com/archives/la-xpm-2004-may-18-fg-troops18-story.html>.
29. A USFK’s battalion of AH-64 Apache helicopters was deployed to Iraq in 2008, see Terri Weaver, “Half of U.S. Army’s Apache fleet in South Korea is leaving,” *Stars and Stripes*, November 18, 2008, <https://www.stripes.com/news/half-of-u-s-army-s-apache-fleet-in-south-korea-is-leaving-1.85326>.
30. For the Chinese concerns about USFK’s involvement in Taiwan, see 李军 [Li Jun], “驻韩美军‘战略灵活性’的内涵及影响 [USFK’s Strategic Flexibility: its Implications and

- Influence],” 现代国际关系 [Contemporary International Relations] 4 (2006): 5; 孙茹 and 王付东 [Sun Ru and Wang Fudong], “美韩同盟涉华合作 [US-South Korea Alliance Cooperation to Intervene in China Affairs],” 现代国际关系 [Contemporary International Relations] 8 (October 2021): 25-32, <http://www.cicir.ac.cn/NEW/opinion.html?id=dd47db29-d96d-44e5-897d-e9708d412aa5>; Tong Zhao, “How Beijing Views Seoul’s Role in Its Competition with Washington in the Indo-Pacific,” Stimson Center, February 24, 2022, <https://www.stimson.org/2022/seouls-role-us-china-indo-pacific-competition/>.
31. “Defense White Paper,” Ministry of Defense, Republic of South Korea, December 2020, https://www.mnd.go.kr/user/mnd/upload/pblicitn/PBLICTNEBOOK_202106300300426680.pdf.
 32. “Military bases in South Korea,” MilitaryBases.com, <https://militarybases.com/overseas/south-korea/>.
 33. “U.S.-South Korea Alliance: Issues for Congress,” Congressional Research Service, March 14, 2022, <https://crsreports.congress.gov/product/pdf/IF/IF11388>.
 34. John Schaus, “Saint Javelin of Limited Supply,” CSIS, March 28, 2022, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/saint-javelin-limited-supply>.
 35. “Report to Congress on Army’s Optionally Manned Fighting Vehicle,” USNI News, December 30, 2021, <https://news.usni.org/2021/12/30/report-to-congress-on-armys-optionally-manned-fighting-vehicle>.
 36. Daehan Lee, “LIG Nex1 Successfully Completed The Trials Of Sea Sword-II USV,” *Naval News*, January 2022, <https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2022/01/lig-nex1-successfully-completed-the-trials-of-sea-sword-ii-usv/>; Gaston Dubios, “Korea to develop a stratospheric UAV capable of staying airborne for a month,” *Aviaci Online*, September 20, 2021, <https://www.aviacionline.com/2021/09/korea-to-develop-a-stratospheric-uav-capable-of-staying-airborne-for-a-month/>.
 37. Franklin Fisher, “Military repair facility in Korea touts big savings in plan to fix gear from elsewhere in Pacific,” *Stars and Stripes*, September 18, 2010, <https://www.stripes.com/news/military-repair-facility-in-korea-touts-big-savings-in-plan-to-fix-gear-from-elsewhere-in-pacific-1.118756>.
 38. Daehen Lee, “LIG Nex1 Successfully Completed The Trials Of Sea Sword-II USV,” *Naval News*, January 10, 2022, <https://www.navalnews.com/naval-news/2022/01/lig-nex1-successfully-completed-the-trials-of-sea-sword-ii-usv/>; Gastón Dubois, “Korea to develop a stratospheric UAV capable of staying airborne for a month,” *Aviacionline*, September 20, 2021, <https://www.aviacionline.com/2021/09/korea-to-develop-a-stratospheric-uav-capable-of-staying-airborne-for-a-month/>.
 39. Yun Sun, “South Korea and the Taiwan Contingency: The Chinese View,” Stimson Center, February 23, 2022, <https://www.stimson.org/2022/south-korea-and-the-taiwan-contingency-the-chinese-view/>.
 40. The International Institute for Strategic Studies, *The Military Balance 2021: 1st Edition* (Routledge, 2021), 269, 277.
 41. Diego Lopes da Silva, Nan Tian, and Alexandra Marksteiner, “Trends in World Military Expenditure, 2020,” Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, April 2021, https://sipri.org/sites/default/files/2021-04/fs_2104_milex_0.pdf.
 42. “Air Force Bases,” GlobalSecurity.com, <https://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/rok/airfield.htm#:~:text=The%20ROK%20Air%20Force%20operates,unknown%20number%20of%20smaller%20airbases>.

43. Ketian Zhang, "Cautious Bully: Reputation, Resolve, and Beijing's Use of Coercion in the South China Sea," *International Security* 44, no. 1 (Summer 2019): 117-159, https://doi.org/10.1162/ISEC_a_00354.
44. Zhao Yusha, Xing Xiaojing and Xu Keyue, "S.Korea 'weak link' of US strategy to encircle China," *Global Times*, May 17, 2021, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202103/1218725.shtml>.
45. 损害韩国的切身利益，破坏韩国的经济发展势头。 “社评：对华关系，尹锡悦最有望处理好的事 [Editorial: Yoon Suk-yeol most likely to handle relations with China well],” 环球时报 [*Global Times*], May 10, 2022, <https://opinion.huanqiu.com/article/47wVcvsJU4X>.
46. "Yoon unlikely to make waves on Taiwan question after Biden visit," *Global Times* (Eng.), May 22, 2022, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202205/1266279.shtml>.
47. 정욱식 [Jung Wuksik], "대만해협 '떠오르는 화약고' ... 한국에 '바다 건너 불' 아닐 수도 [Rising firepower in Taiwan Strait may not be a fire across the sea],” 한겨레 [*Hankyore*], June 28, 2021, <https://www.hani.co.kr/arti/politics/defense/1001116.html>.
48. "Mutual Defense Treaty Between the United States and the Republic of Korea," USFK, October 1, 1953, https://www.usfk.mil/Portals/105/Documents/SOFA/H_Mutual%20Defense%20Treaty_1953.pdf
49. Yoo Kyong Chang Kim Gamel, "As furlough looms, South Koreans working for US military fear for their futures," *Stars and Stripes*, February 10, 2020, https://www.stripes.com/theaters/asia_pacific/as-furlough-looms-south-koreans-working-for-us-military-fear-for-their-futures-1.618169.
50. 최강 외 [Choi Kang] et. al. "중국 탄도미사일이 한반도에 던지는 함의 [Implications of China's Ballistic Missile Capabilities for South Korea],” The Asan Institute for Policy Studies, November 10, 2015, <https://www.asaninst.org/contents/중국-탄도미사일이-한반도에-던지는-함의/>.
51. Michael McDevitt et al., "The Long Littoral Project: East China and Yellow Seas," CNA, September 2012, https://www.cna.org/CNA_files/PDF/IOP-2012-U-002207-Final.pdf; Brigades operating the anti-ship missiles like the DF-21D and a variant of the DF-26 are also situated along the coastal lines, virtually covering the entire Yellow Sea, see "How Are China's Land-based Conventional Missile Forces Evolving?" *China Power*, September 21, 2020, <https://chinapower.csis.org/conventional-missiles/>.
52. Sungmin Cho, "China's quiet challenges at sea: explaining China's maritime activities in the Yellow Sea, 2010-2020," *Asian Security* 17, no. 3: 294-312, <https://doi.org/10.1080/14799855.2021.1929928>.
53. See World Bank data here: <https://wits.worldbank.org/Default.aspx>.
54. "Australia Trade to GDP Ratio 1960-2022," Macrotrends, <https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/AUS/australia/trade-gdp-ratio>; "South Korea Trade to GDP Ratio 1960-2022," Macrotrends, <https://www.macrotrends.net/countries/KOR/south-korea/trade-gdp-ratio>.
55. 이관범 [Lee Guan-bum], "급한 불'은 꺼도 '중의존' 여전 ... 수입국 다변화로 재발 막아야 [Put the fire, but still economic dependency on China remains large. South Korea should diversify trade],” 문화일보 [Munhwa Ilbo], November 10, 2021, <http://www.munhwa.com/news/view.html?no=2021111001070203011001>.
56. See Darren Lim, "Chinese Economic Coercion during the THAAD Dispute," Open Forum, Asian Institute for Policy Studies, December 28, 2019, <http://www.theasanforum.org/chinese-economic-coercion-during-the-thaad-dispute/>.

57. Oh Jung-hee, "China's anti-THAAD retaliation could shave 0.52% off South Korea's GDP: think tank," *Arirang News*, May 4, 2017, http://www.arirang.com/News/News_View.asp?nseq=203601.
58. Sue Mi Terry, "North Korea's Nuclear Opportunism," *Foreign Affairs*, March 24, 2022, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/united-states/2022-03-24/north-koreas-nuclear-opportunism>; 이동규 [Dongkyu Lee], "대만해협서 유사 사태 발생하면 북한 군사도발 가능성 [About Possibility of North Korea's Military Provocations during a Contingency in Taiwan Strait]," The Asan Institute for Policy Studies, November 25, 2021, <http://www.asaninst.org/contents/뉴스.대만해협서-유사-사태-발생하면-북한-군사도/>.
59. Ruediger Frank, "Key Results of The Eighth Party Congress in North Korea (Part 2 of 2)," *38 North*, January 19, 2021, <https://www.38north.org/2021/01/key-results-of-the-eighth-party-congress-in-north-korea-part-2-of-2/>.
60. Scott Neuman, "North Korea is testing hypersonic weapons. Should the West be worried?" *NPR*, January 15, 2022, <https://www.npr.org/2022/01/15/1072385995/north-korea-is-testing-hypersonic-weapons-should-the-west-be-worried>.
61. See "North Korean state media say China dancing to US tune," *CNBC News*, February 3, 2017, <https://www.cnbc.com/2017/02/23/north-korean-state-media-say-china-dancing-to-us-tune.html>.
62. Sungmin Cho and Oriana Skylar Mastro, "North Korea Is Becoming an Asset for China," *Foreign Affairs*, February 3, 2022, <https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/north-korea/2022-02-03/north-korea-becoming-asset-china>.
63. 魏云峰 (Wei Yunfeng) "美国或允许日韩拥核什么意思?俄罗斯迅速反应. [What does it mean if the United States allow Japan and South Korea to have nuclear weapons? Russia responded swiftly.]" *环球时报 (Huanqiu Shibao)*, March 21, 2017.
64. Michelle Nichols, "After veto on North Korea, China says 'let's see' on U.N. action over a nuclear test," *Reuters*, June 10, 2022; "Beijing quiet as North Korea turns up the heat with missile tests," *Al Jazeera*, April 23, 2022, <https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2022/4/23/beijing-quiet-as-north-korea-turns-up-the-heat-with-missile-tests>.
65. See Andrew Osborn and Joyce Lee, "First Russian-Chinese air patrol in Asia-Pacific draws shots from South Korea," *Reuters*, July 22, 2019, <https://www.reuters.com/article/us-southkorea-russia-aircraft-idUSKCN1UI072>.
66. Hyonhee Shin. "S.Korea scrambles fighter jets as China, Russia aircraft enter air defense zone," *Reuters*, November 18, 2021, <https://www.reuters.com/world/skorea-scrambles-fighter-jets-china-russia-aircraft-enter-air-defense-zone-2021-11-19/>; "Russian, Chinese warplanes entered S. Korea's air defense zone last month," *Yonhap News*, April 19, 2022, <https://en.yna.co.kr/view/AEN20220419003600325>.
67. Oriana Skylar Mastro, "Posing Problems without Shaking Up: Sino-Russian Alignment and Global Security," working paper.
68. "[사설] 자주국방·동맹 중요성 새삼 일깨운 우크라이나 교훈 [Editorial: Realizing the Importance of Self-Defense and US-ROK Alliance from the War in Ukraine]" *한국경제 [Korea Economy]*, February 25, 2022, <https://www.hankyung.com/opinion/article/2022022502211>.
69. 홍현익 (Hyun-ik Hong), "우크라이나 교훈과 한국 안보 [Lessons of the Ukraine War and South Korea's National Security]," *국민일보 [Kook-min Ilbo]*, February 28, 2022, <https://m.kmib.co.kr/view.asp?arcid=0924233547>.

70. James Kim, Kang Chungku and Ham Geon Hee, "South Korean Public Opinion on ROK-U.S. Bilateral Ties," Asan Report, May 31, 2022, <http://en.asaninst.org/contents/south-korean-public-opinion-on-rok-u-s-bilateral-ties/>.
71. See Jung-Suk Lee, "Economic Cooperation Committee Meeting Held by South Korea and Taiwan," *Business Korea*, September 8, 2021, <http://www.businesskorea.co.kr/news/articleView.html?idxno=76000>.
72. Eric Heginbotham et. al. "The U.S.-China Military Scoreboard," RAND Corporation, 2015, 325, https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/research_reports/RR300/RR392/RAND_RR392.pdf.
73. Christy Lee, "Former Top US Commander in Korea Urges Allies to Include China in War Plans," *VOA News*, January 11, 2022, <https://www.voanews.com/a/former-top-us-commander-in-korea-urges-allies-to-include-china-in-war-plans/6391856.html>.
74. Sungmin Cho, "China's quiet challenges at sea: explaining China's maritime activities in the Yellow Sea, 2010–2020," *Asian Security* 17, no. 3 (2021): 294-312, <https://doi.org/10.1080/14799855.2021.1929928>.
75. Lami Kim, "A Hawkish Dove? President Moon Jae-In And South Korea's Military Buildup," *War on the Rocks*, September 15, 2021, <https://warontherocks.com/2021/09/a-hawkish-dove-president-moon-jae-in-and-south-koreas-military-buildup/>.
76. For the wargame scenario of the two crises linking with each other, see Michael McDevitt ed. "Testing U.S. Alliance Capacity to Handle Simultaneous Provocations in East Asia," Final Report of unclassified tabletop exercise organized by the Sasakawa Peace Foundation, April 27, 2020, https://spfusa.org/wp-content/uploads/2020/04/TTXRpt_PacificTrident3-Final-27Apr2020.pdf.
77. For the controversies about the effects and concerns about OPCON transfer, see Jina Kim, "Military Considerations for OPCON Transfer on the Korean Peninsula," *Asia Unbound*, March 20, 2022, <https://www.cfr.org/blog/military-considerations-opcon-transfer-korean-peninsula>; Lami Kim, "A Hawkish Dove? President Moon Jae-In And South Korea's Military Buildup," *War on the Rocks*, September 15, 2021, <https://warontherocks.com/2021/09/a-hawkish-dove-president-moon-jae-in-and-south-koreas-military-buildup/>.
78. "FACT SHEET: In Asia, President Biden and a Dozen Indo-Pacific Partners Launch the Indo-Pacific Economic Framework for Prosperity," The White House, May 23, 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/05/23/fact-sheet-in-asia-president-biden-and-a-dozen-indo-pacific-partners-launch-the-indo-pacific-economic-framework-for-prosperity/>.
79. Brad Glosserman and Eric Sayers. "Forget Decoupling: 'Collective Resilience' is the Strategy to Address China's Challenge," *Pacific Forum*, August 21, 2020, <https://pacforum.org/publication/pacnet-48-forget-decoupling-collective-resilience-is-the-strategy-to-address-chinas-challenge>.
80. Bonnie Glaser, "Time for Collective Pushback against China's Economic Coercion," *CSIS*, January 13, 2021, <https://www.csis.org/analysis/time-collective-pushback-against-chinas-economic-coercion>.
81. "FACT SHEET: The United States, G7 and EU Impose Severe and Immediate Costs on Russia," April 6, 2022, <https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statements-releases/2022/04/06/fact-sheet-united-states-g7-and-eu-impose-severe-and-immediate-costs-on-russia/>.

82. 한우덕 [Han Woo-duk]. “한국 반도체, 중국 위협할 ‘한 방’ 될까? [South Korea’s semiconductor, can it be a blow to China?],” *중앙일보* [*Joongang Daily*], June 16, 2021, <https://www.joongang.co.kr/article/24084003#home>.
83. 张静 [Zhang Jing], “韩媒热议中国芯片自立决心” South Korean media reports a heated debate on China’s chip self-reliance,” *环球时报* [*Huanqiu Shibao*], August 7, 2020, <https://finance.huanqiu.com/article/3zMrFeBPoMK>.
84. “China’s Share of Global Chip Sales Now Surpasses Taiwan’s, Closing in on Europe’s and Japan’s,” Semiconductor Industry Association, January 10, 2022, <https://www.semiconductors.org/chinas-share-of-global-chip-sales-now-surpasses-taiwan-closing-in-on-europe-and-japan/>.
85. 유상철 [Sang-chul Yoo], “한·중 경제, 누가 더 의존하나 [South Korea-China economy, who relies on whom more?],” *중앙일보* [*Joongang Daily*], September 6, 2021, <https://www.joongang.co.kr/article/25004607>; 김찬호 [Chan-ho Kim], “사드 추가 배치 필요없어 VS ‘어설픈 3불정책 아무것도 해결 못해’ [No need for additional THAAD VS 3-no policies do not solve anything],” *경향일보* [*Kyunghyang Daily*], February 20, 2022, <https://www.khan.co.kr/politics/election/article/202202200850001>.
86. Zhao Yusha, Xing Xiaojing, and Xu Keyue, “S.Korea ‘weak link’ of US strategy to encircle China,” *Global Times*, May 17, 2021, <https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202103/1218725.shtml>.
87. Yun Sun, “South Korea and the Taiwan Contingency: The Chinese View,” Stimson Center, February 23, 2022, <https://www.stimson.org/2022/south-korea-and-the-taiwan-contingency-the-chinese-view/>.
88. Takuya Matsuda and Jaehan Park, “An Alliance Division of Labor In East Asia,” *War on the Rocks*, August 18, 2022, <https://warontherocks.com/2022/08/an-alliance-division-of-labor-in-east-asia/>.